MINUTES

February 26, 1998

1. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

Although there was no quorum, President Ito called the meeting to order at 4:35 p.m.

MEMBERS PRESENT
STAFF PRESENT
EXCUSED/ABSENT

President Ito


Sonia Melara

Commissioner Treskunoff Bailey (excused)

Vice President Chang

Melyssa Jo Kelly
Commissioner Saunders (absent)

Commissioner Delgado
Leatrice Miyashiro


Commissioner Marks

Morgan Hohn, intern
Commissioner Phelps

Johanna Breyer, intern

2. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Ito stated that budget meetings with members of the Board of Supervisors are continuing.  Sonia Melara, Rosario Navarrette and President Ito met with Supervisor Brown’s aide Walter Reed to inform him of the Commission’s priorities for the budget request increase.  

President Ito and Sonia Melara met with Police Chief Lau as part of the continuing effort to coordinate with the Police department on ongoing and future funding on Violence Against Women issues.  He informed them that he has plans to broaden the scope of Violence Against Women programs by including sexual assault as well as domestic violence.

In an effort to get acquainted with funded agencies, President Ito visited the Bayview Hunter’s Point Foundation project, who was funded this year.  They are using community defender program staff to do educational seminars for young children confronted with violent situations.

President Ito and Sonia Melara are on the Women’ Summit Planning Committee.  They have invited Judy Swift to inform the Commission about the event on April 14, 1998.  Judy Swift stated that the Women’s Summit would be an all day event from 7:30 a.m. to 6:30 p.m.  Two keynote speakers scheduled to speak are Ann Richards, former Governor of Texas and Tipper Gore.  There will be free day care and 500 scholarships are available.  Volunteer opportunities are also available.  Everyone is invited to attend.  The fee is $75.00.  President Ito thanked Judy Swift for her attendance.

NOTE: Commissioner Delgado arrives at 4:40 p.m.  Quorum was established.

3. ADOPTION OF AGENDA

m/s/c (Marks/Chang) to adopt the agenda with following changes:  Under Item #8-Reports, CEDAW will be discussed under Old Business and the Adult Sexual Assault Task Force and Task Force on Sexual Assault of Girls and Young Women will not be discussed.

4. ADOPTION OF MINUTES

m/s/c (Chang/Delgado) to adopt the minutes of January 22, 1998 as submitted.  

5. STAFF REPORT

Sonia Melara would leave early to be a part of a panel on a Welfare to Work with the National Association of Women Business Owners (NAWBO).

Sonia Melara has already met with three department heads – Mitch Katz, Jeff Mori and Will Lightbourne.  The intent of these meetings is to insure that services throughout the city are coordinated for women.

Sonia provided an overview on interns working in the office.  Two interns presently working are Morgan Hohn and Johanna Breyer.  Ms. Hohn is from Washington State and and will be with the staff for three months full time and is working on CEDAW and on the State Conference.  Johanna Breyer is a graduate student from the School of Social Work at Berkeley working three days a week until May.  She will be working primarily on the coordination of women services.

The Gender Parity Review: 1997 San Francisco Mayoral Appointments report has been distributed to commissioners.

The Violence Against Women Request for Qualifications are on target and all proposals are due on March 3, 1998 at 5 p.m.

Ms. Melara is continuing to meet with the State Task Force and the State Conference Planning Committee.  An updated list of honorary committee members has been distributed for commissioners.

President Ito added that the budget presentations has gotten great feedback and thanked Sonia Melara for a job well done.  
6. OLD BUSINESS

COSW Grantee Presentation
Jeannie Morrow attended and gave a presentation of her agency, W.O.M.A.N. Inc.

COSW Ordinance

Amy Ackerman explained the major changes being proposed in the COSW Ordinance.

1.) Amended the ordinance to delete the provisions that conflict with the 1996 San Francisco Charter and/or duplicate provisions of state law.

2.) Amended the powers and duties of the Commission.  Reorganized the section to group all of the Commission’s functions related to the economic development of women in one sub-section.  In addition, the Ordinance authorizes the Commission to receive reports from other city departments on funding of programs regarding violence against women.  The Ordinance authorizes the Commission to carry out the provisions of the local CEDAW Ordinance.  Finally, the ordinance authorizes the Commission to coordinate with other City departments, policy bodies and community groups to develop an integrated services plan for women and girls.

3.) Amended the reporting provisions of the Ordinance.  The proposed changes would require the Human Resources and other departments to report complaints of gender discrimination on a quarterly, rather than monthly basis.  Departments will be required to report more specific information to the Commission on how they are handling these complaints.  In addition, the City Attorney’s office will report on all claims of discrimination by female employees, rather than just claims of employment discrimination.

CEDAW Ordinance

Amy Ackerman stated that this ordinance will locally implement the U.N. Convention to Eliminate Discrimination Against Women.  Supervisor Kaufman is the sponsor for this legislation for the Board of Supervisors.  The major changes will center on gender analysis and the development of recommendations from the gender analysis.  The Commission will do the gender analysis on designated departments.  Based on this, the task force will come up with the gender analysis recommendations.  The Commission will report back to the Board of Supervisors. 

Vice President Chang stated that since the CEDAW public hearing was held on October 30, 1997, testimony has been received and additional work has been done to draft this ordinance.  People who attended CEDAW Task Force meetings were Sonia Melara, Ann Lehman, Johanna Breyer and Morgan Hohn. Others include Amy Ackerman and people from the human rights community including Robin Levy and Krishanti Dharmaraj.  All of this work has been done to be the first city in the nation to have adopted the CEDAW ordinance on a local basis as 160 other countries around the world who have adopted this ordinance.  Vice President Chang commended Amy Ackerman for all her hard work on the CEDAW Ordinance.
President Ito thanked everyone for their work and time on the ordinance.

m/s/c (Marks/Chang) to adopt both the revised versions of the CEDAW and COSW Ordinance.

7. NEW BUSINESS


Second Annual Young Women’s Conference

m/s/c (Marks/Delgado) to approve co-sponsoring the Second Annual Young Women’s Conference.


Professional BusinessWomen of California 1998 Conference on May 27, 1998

m/s/c (Marks/Chang) to approve to be a supporting organization of the Professional BusinessWomen of California 1998 Conference to be held on May 27, 1998.

8. OLD BUSINESS (continued)
Discussion: Women and Prostitution in San Francisco – A Report and Recommendations to the Mayor and Board of Supervisors

NOTE: Commissioner Marks leaves at 5:15 p.m.  Commissioner Phelps arrives at 5:15 p.m.

Melyssa Jo Kelly stated that the report presented summaries of the testimony of last April’s public hearing, and contains the recommendations that the Commission adopted in August, 1996.  Revisions added since the COSW tabled the report last November are shaded.

Vice President Chang commented that this report contains the findings of the public hearing that consisted of testimony from approximately forty women.  She wanted to make it clear that this report represents this small group of women and not all the women of San Francisco.  Vice President Chang stated that she would like to revise the report for consideration at the next COSW meeting. She also stated that she sees this report as one item to be considered, and she sees decriminalization as a separate issue.

Public Comment was taken.

President Ito stated that all comments would be taken seriously and invited all speakers to submit their comments in writing to staff.  She stated that the decriminalization issue had come up at the meeting in August, and noted as a public entity, the Commission has the responsibility to present an open forum, and have dialogue with the public, and have information to make an informed decision.  The decriminalization issue is another subject matter that needs to be presented separately.

Sandy O’Neill of Coyote, pointed out that assumptions about sex work were made in the report, which she characterized as prejudicial, and not reflecting the experiences of all prostitutes.

Terry Goodson of the Cyprian Guild, which is a social and business network for prostitutes and other adult entertainers in San Francisco, stated that drug addiction and alcoholism may be the norm for certain segments of the population but it is not the norm for all prostitutes. 

Carol Leigh commended the report for its recognition of police abuse and dancers’ rights, and recommended that the COSW transcribe the testimony.  She stated that because the hearing was about violence against women, the title of the report should reflect that subject.

Rachel West, representing the U.S. Prostitutes Collective, supported the emphasis in the report that poverty forces women into prostitution and noted that U.S. Prostitutes hopes that the COSW Prostitution Report does not replace the report from the Prostitution Task Force.

Daisy Anarchy stated that she felt that the COSW report undermines the Prostitution Task Force Report.  She emphasized that the reason there is so much violence connected to prostitution is because there is criminalization, and that the only time she encountered violence was from the police.

Veronica Monet expressed shock at the number of reports of police violence against prostitutes and recommends the COSW report emphasize this more.  She criticized the report’s assumptions about the relationship between prostitution and drug addiction and sexual abuse.

Commissioner Phelps thanked all the women who addressed the COSW.

President Ito stated that the revised report will be addressed during the March meeting.

Vice President Chang proposed addressing decriminalization as a separate issue on the March agenda.

9. NEW BUSINESS 


Bring Your Daughters to Work

Sonia Melara indicated that information about activities by other cities and corporations were included in the commissioner’s folders.  She also stated that in the past we have had complaints from people who have suggested changing Bring your Daughters to Work Day to be Bring Your Children To Work Day.  She asked the Commission to reaffirm its commitment to continue to hold a Bring Your Daughters To Work Day.  Commissioners concurred.

NOTE: Sonia Melara leaves at 6:03p.m.


Presentation of Sexual Assault Statewide Media Campaign

Rebecca Rolfe spoke on behalf of CalCasa (California Coalition Against Sexual Assault) stated that CalCasa is launching a statewide media campaign of television ads, a print ad and radio ads against rape.  She explained how the television ads were made using popular images that traditionally exploited women or showed women as being sexually available.  These images were taken and attached to a rape prevention message. These controversial ads were designed by Charles Hall, a media public relations person.  

The six television spots hopes to generate discussion on the rape issue.  The TV spots refer people to an 800 number for a kit about rape prevention.  The television ads were shown.

10. REPORTS

Women’s History Month Awardees

Commissioner Phelps announced the Women’s History Month Awardees as follows:

Young Women’s Empowerment – Olga Talamonte and Dawn Riley

Women’s Health – Barbara Garcia and Cynthia Selmar

Arts – Janice Mirikitani 

Women’s History Month event will be held on March 24, 1998.  The Medea Project will perform.  Location of the event is at the California Historical Society at 678 Mission from 5:30 to 7:30p.m.

11. PUBLIC COMMENT

Victoria Schneider stated that she is suing the City and County of San Francisco for violating her rights by exposing her to a humiliating experience at the city jail.  She turned in her papers to City Attorney Tada and he’s denied settlement.   She would like to get a letter of support from the Commission.  President Ito stated that staff Ann Lehman has been assigned to investigate this case and what the Commission can do.

12. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 6:28 p.m.  
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